# STATEMENT OF CASE TO RENEW THE DESIGNATION OF JAISH AL-ADL AS A TERRORIST ENTITY

### **PURPOSE**

1. This paper sets out the case demonstrating Jaish Al-Adl (JAA, formerly designated under description Jundallah<sup>1</sup>; also known as Jaysh al-Adl, Jeysh al-Adl, Army of Justice, Peoples' Resistance Movement of Iran (PRMI), Jonbesh-I Moqavemat-i-Mardom-I Iran, Popular Resistance Movement of Iran, Soldiers of God, Fedayeen-e-Islam, Former Jundallah of Iran, Jundullah, Jondullah, Jondollah, Jondallah, Army of God (God's Army), and Baloch Peoples' Resistance Movement (BPRM), meets the statutory criteria for the renewal of its designation as a terrorist entity within New Zealand pursuant to the Terrorism Suppression Act 2002 (TSA).

### STRUCTURE OF THIS PAPER

- 2. This paper sets out updated information about JAA's continued involvement in terrorist activity and covers any relevant changes or developments to the organisation since its original designation in September 2011,<sup>2</sup> and renewals in July 2014<sup>3</sup> and July 2017,<sup>4</sup> including JAA's objectives, structure, weapons and tactics and includes recent attacks which meet the definition of a terrorist act under the TSA.
- 3. This updated information, together with the information contained in the original designation paper and previous renewal papers, provide the basis for the conclusion that JAA meets the legal criteria for renewal of its designation as a terrorist entity under the TSA.

### STATUTORY CRITERIA FOR DESIGNATION RENEWAL UNDER THE TSA

- 4. Section 35(1) of the TSA provides that a designation of a terrorist entity expires three years after the date of designation unless it is earlier renewed by the Prime Minister. The original designation is made pursuant to s 22 of the TSA, which provides that the Prime Minister may designate an entity as a terrorist entity if the Prime Minister believes on reasonable grounds that the entity has knowingly carried out, or has knowingly participated in the carrying out of, one or more terrorist acts. Carrying out a terrorist act includes the planning, preparation or credible threat to carry out the act, whether it is actually carried out or not (s 25(1)(a) and (b)) and also includes an attempt to carry out the act (s 25(1)(c)).
- 5. The Prime Minister may renew that designation for a further three years under s 35(2) if satisfied that there are still reasonable grounds as set out in s 22 for the entity to be designated under that section.
- 6. Before the expiry of an order made under s 35(2), the Prime Minister may make another order under s 35(3) renewing the designation concerned for a further three years. The Prime Minister may make any number of orders under s 35(3) in respect of the same designation (s 35(5)).

## **CREDIBILITY OF SOURCES**

7. This paper has been prepared using open or unclassified sources which have a reputation for careful and unbiased reporting. These include Al Jazeera, BBC News, The New York Times, The Defence Post, and The Nation.

- 8. A range of think tanks were referred to including The Jamestown Foundation, United States Institute of Peace, Janes World Insurgency and Terrorism, The Jerusalem Institute for Strategy and Security, and the European Foundation for South Asian Studies.
- 9. A range of regional news sources were also referred to including Tasnim, Al Arabiya, Asharq al-Awsat, Arab News, and Habilian.
- 10. Other sources utilised include The Daily Beast.

### EVIDENCE TO SUPPORT DESIGNATION RENEWAL UNDER THE TSA

# Continued involvement in terrorist activity

- 11. JAA was designated as a terrorist entity under the name Jundallah on 12 September 2011, and was renewed as a terrorist entity in July 2014 and July 2017. It is regarded as the largest and most active of a number anti-Iranian Baluchi groups operating in in Sistan and Baluchestan.<sup>5</sup>
- 12. On 16 October 2018 12 Iranian security personnel, including border guards, volunteer militia and Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corp (IRGC) members, were kidnapped on the south-eastern Iranian-Pakistani border. JAA claimed responsibility, posting images of the abducted personnel, along with a cache of weapons (including automatic weapons, sniper rifles, rocket launchers, machine guns, grenades and ammunition) apparently seized in the kidnapping.
- 13. On 29 January 2019, JAA claimed responsibility for a suicide double-bombing targeting a police station in Zahedan. The first explosion drew officers to a scene, where a second explosive was detonated as Police officers were attempting to defuse it. Iranian authorities attributed the explosions to home-made hand grenades. Three police officers were wounded.
- 14. On 2 February 2019 the Basij army base was attacked during the morning flag-raising, leaving one member of the IRGC dead and five wounded. <sup>10</sup> JAA claimed responsibility for the attack via a now-defunct social media account. <sup>11</sup>
- 15. On 13 February 2019 a car full of explosives driven by a suicide bomber rammed and exploded next to a bus transporting IRGC personnel between the cities of Zahedan and Khash in the Sistan-Baluchestan province. <sup>12</sup> JAA claimed responsibility for the bombing, which killed 27 Guards and wounded 13 others.

## Ideology and objectives

- 16. JAA is an ultra-orthodox Sunni Baluchi group fighting for independence in Sistan and Baluchstan. The group seeks greater rights and improved living conditions for Baluchi within Iran.<sup>13</sup> JAA is regarded as less focussed on religious rights (i.e. opposition to Iran as a Shiite state) than its predecessor Jundallah, with more emphasis on decreasing oppression of ethnic Baluchi.
- 17. JAA primarily attacks Iranian security forces, which it sees as representative of the Iranian government and responsible for the oppression of Sunni and ethnic Baluchi in South-Eastern Iran.<sup>14</sup>

## Organisation and structure

18. JAA was originally known as Jundallah, but this group splintered after the execution of its founder Abdul Malik Reki in 2010.<sup>15</sup> JAA was the most successful of the splinter groups, is

- considered to have absorbed a large number of Jundallah's membership, <sup>16</sup> and is generally regarded as the successor to Jundallah. <sup>17</sup>
- 19. JAA's structure appears to follow the "largely standard militant Islamist model of an overall emir supported by senior commanders", <sup>18</sup> and is variously reported to comprise between 3 and 5 separate administrative units. <sup>19</sup> The group continues to be led by Abdolrahim Mullahzadeh (also known as Adul Rahim Millazadeh, Salah al-Din Farooqi or Salah-ul Din Farooqi), and second-in command Mullar Omar. <sup>20</sup>
- 20. It is unclear how JAA raises funds. The Iranian Government suspects that the group is supported by particular foreign countries, but no tangible link between JAA and Pakistan, Saudi Arabia or the United States of America has been identified.<sup>21</sup> It has also been alleged that JAA is at least partially funded by drug trafficking.<sup>22</sup>

# Weapons, tactics and capability

- 21. During the period since its original designation in 2011 JAA has employed tactics including ambush, kidnapping, assassination, vehicle-borne/improvised explosive devices, and direct assaults (on an army base in December 2013). Since its most recent renewal of designation in July 2017, JAA has continued this pattern, engaging in suicide bombings, kidnapping and direct assaults. JAA has primarily deployed conventional small arms, light weaponry, and explosives.
- 22. The car bomb used in the 13 February 2019 attack against an IRGC bus was significant, with enough explosive power to obliterate the suicide bomber's vehicle and render the bus almost unrecognisable.
- 23. Reporting suggests that while JAA uses guerrilla tactics, its fighters are willing to directly engage Iranian government forces at close range, making use of infrared technology during night-time raids, and exhibiting discipline under fire.<sup>23</sup>

# LAW OF ARMED CONFLICT (LOAC)

24. Section 5(4) of the TSA provides that an act does not constitute a terrorist act for the purposes of the TSA if the act occurs in a situation of armed conflict and is, at the time and place that it occurs in accordance with rules of international law applicable to the conflict. The sporadic violence against the Iranian military has not reached a level of intensity or continuity on the part of JAA which would bring the situation in Iran within the meaning of "armed conflict". The cases where JAA have targeted police are breaches of the LOAC principle of distinction. Accordingly, the exemption in s 5(4) cannot apply, and JAA attacks are properly characterised as terrorist acts.

## **CONCLUSION**

- 25. On the evidence set out above, this paper concludes that there are still reasonable grounds as set out in s 22 of the TSA for JAA to be designated under that section.
- 26. Since its designation in September 2011, and renewals in July 2014 and July 2017, JAA has continued to carry out activities which meet the definition of terrorist acts in ss 5 and 25 of the TSA (paragraphs 12-15). Accordingly, given there are still reasonable grounds to believe JAA has knowingly carried out terrorist acts as set out in s 22 of the TSA, JAA meets the legal criteria for renewal of its designation as a terrorist entity under s 35.

 $The \quad New \quad Zealand \quad Gazette \quad Issue \quad No. \quad 75 \quad dated \quad 27/07/2017 \quad detailing \quad the \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad at: \quad description \quad change \quad can \quad be \quad accessed \quad change \quad change$ https://www.gazette.govt.nz/assets/pdf-cache/2017/final/2017-07-27\_Gazette\_75.pdf.

<sup>2</sup> The statement of case, dated 11 September 2011 can be accessed at: https://www.police.govt.nz/sites/default/files/publications/statement-ofcase-jundullah-terrorist-entity-12-sept-2011\_0.pdf

- <sup>3</sup> The statement of case, dated 20 July 2014 can be accessed at: https://www.police.govt.nz/sites/default/files/publications/jundallah-renewalseptember-2014.pdf
- <sup>4</sup> The statement of case, dated 13 July 2017 can be accessed at: https://www.police.govt.nz/sites/default/files/publications/renew-jaish-al-adlterrorist-entity-27july2017.pdf
- <sup>5</sup> (20/03/2014) Abubakar Siddique, "Iran's Sunni Baloch Extremists Operating from Bases in Pakistan", The Jamestown Foundation, Terrorism Monitor, v.12(6), accessed via https://jamestown.org/program/irans-sunni-baloch-extremists-operating-from-bases-in-pakistan/ on 5/02/2020.
- (16/10/2018) "Iran security personnel kidnapped in Pakistan border region", TheDefence Post,  $https://the defense post.com/2018/10/16/iran-irgc-kidnapped-pakistan-sistan-balochistan/\ on\ 5/02/2020.$ 
  - (23/10/2018) "Jaish-ul-Adl' Publishes Images of Abducted Iranian Soldiers", Asharq al-Awsat, https://aawsat.com/english/home/article/1435501/jaish-ul-adl-publishes-images-abducted-iranian-soldiers on 10/02/2020.
- kidnapped border", 'Iranian Pakistan Iazeera, security forces onAlvia https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/10/iranian-security-forces-kidnapped-pakistan-border-181016154904103.html on 10/02/2020. (23/10/2018)"Jaish-ul-Adl' Publishes Images of Iranian Soldiers", Asharq Abducted https://aawsat.com/english/home/article/1435501/jaish-ul-adl-publishes-images-abducted-iranian-soldiers on 10/02/
- station", (29/01/2019) "Militant admits attack police Arah group Iranian News. bv on accessed https://www.arabnews.com/node/1444136/middle-east on 10/02/2020.
- (29/01/2019) "Double-bombing wounds three police officers in southeast Iran's Zahedan city", Al Arabiya, accessed via http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2019/01/29/Report-Two-explosions-heard-near-police-station-in-Iran-s-Zahedan-city.html
- "IRGC member killed in attack on Basij base in southeast Iran", The Defence Post, accessed via (2/02/2019) $https://the defense post.com/2019/02/02/iran-irgc-killed-nikshahr-sistan-baluchistan/\ on\ 5/02/2020.$
- (2/02/2019)"Deadly Terrorist Attack Hits Basij Base SE Tasnim, https://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2019/02/02/1937277/deadly-terrorist-attack-hits-basij-base-in-se-iran on 5/02/2020.
- 12 (13/02/2019) "Iran suicide bombing kills 27 Revolutionary Guards", BBC News, accessed via https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-47231959 on 3/02/2020.
- "Suicide attack on Iran Revolutionary Guards bus kills 27", The Defense Post, accessed via (13/02/2019) https://thedefensepost.com/2019/02/13/iran-revolutionary-guards-bus-attack/ on 3/02/2020.
- (13/02/2019) Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran suicide bombing kills 27 Revolutionary Guard", The New York Times, accessed via https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/13/world/middleeast/iran-bombing.html on 3/02/2020.
- 13 (14/7/2017) Farhan Zahid, "Jaish al-Adl's Reemergence Threatens Iran-Pakistan Relations", The Jamestown Foundation, accessed via https://jamestown.org/program/jaish-al-adls-reemergence-threatens-iran-pakistan-relations/ on 30/01/2020
- 14 (13/05/2014) "Jaish al-Adl", Janes World Insurgency and Terrorism. Available on subscription.
  15 (09/05/2015) Muhammed Akbar Notezai, "Balochistan and the Yemen war", The Nation, accessed via https://nation.com.pk/09-May-2015/balochistan-and-the-yemen-war on 4/02/2020.
- <sup>16</sup> (20/03/2014) Abubakar Siddique, "Tran's Sunni Baloch Extremists Operating from Bases in Pakistan", The Jamestown Foundation, *Terrorism Monitor*, v.12(6), accessed via https://jamestown.org/program/irans-sunni-baloch-extremists-operating-from-bases-in-pakistan/ on 5/02/2020.
- <sup>17</sup> (22/12/2016) Luis Antonio González Francisco, "JAÍSH AL-ADL, YIHADISMO DE INSPIRACIÓN SUNNÍ EN EL IRÁN DE LOS AYATOLLAHS", Global Strategy, accessed via http://www.seguridadinternacional.es/?q=es/content/jaish-al-adl-yihadismo-de-inspiración-delos-ayatollahs on 4/02/2020.
- 18 (13/05/2014) "Jaish al-Adl", Janes World Insurgency and Terrorism. Available on subscription. <sup>19</sup> *ibid*.
- (12/03/2019) Dr. Jonathan Spyer, "Armed Opposition Groups in Iran", The Jerusalem Institute for Strategy and Security, accessed via https://jiss.org.il/en/spyer-armed-opposition-groups-in-iran/ on 4/02/2020. 04/2017) Nicholas Cappucino, "Baluch Insurgents in Iran",
- (5/04/2017) Nicholas Cappucino, United States Institute of Peace, accessed via https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2017/apr/05/baluch-insurgents-iran on 5/02/2020.
- <sup>21</sup> (22/02/2019) "Suicide bombings in Iran and India; all fingers point to Pakistan", European Foundation for South Asian Studies, accessed via https://www.efsas.org/commentaries/suicide-bombings-in-iran-and-india-all-fingers-point-to-pakistan/ on 5/03/2020.
  - (19/01/2020) Dr. Sanchita Bhattacharya, "Pakistan Fighting its Own Demons and De-stabilizing the Iranian Cause", Habilian, accessed via https://www.habilian.ir/en/202001193941/articles/pakistan-fighting-its-own-demons-and-de-stabilizing-the-iranian-cause.html on 5/02/2020.
- <sup>22</sup> (14/04/2017) Umar Farooq, "The Dangerous Drug-Funded Secret War Between Iran and Pakistan", The Daily Beast, accessed via  $https://www.thedailybeast.com/the-dangerous-drug-funded-secret-war-between-iran-and-pakistan \ on \ 04/02/2020.$
- Peace, (5/04/2017) Nicholas Cappucino, "Baluch Insurgents in Iran", United States accessed https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2017/apr/05/baluch-insurgents-iran on 5/02/2020.